Approved Minutes

These are the Approved minutes of the January 29, 2014 monthly meeting of the Walden Woods Conservancy Board of Directors.

Call to order: The meeting was called to order by Board President Dale Herrick at  6:28 o’clock, p.m. Directors present were: Debra Denker, Kevin MacIlvane, Sean Buda, Susan Raupach, Michael Coffey, Andrew Lattimer(Treasurer), Cori-Lynn Webber(Secretary), Brian Onessimo (Vice President) appeared at 6:50, Glenn Brand,  Diane Bernier appeared at 7:20.  Director Joe Palladino was absent.  Mr. Chris Kohnle of Elite Property Management, LLC was also present.
1. Executive Session whereupon the Board went into Executive Session until 6:58 pm.

2. Approval of Minutes of Preceding Meeting: the minutes for the November 2013 Board of Directors meeting previously published on the Conservancy website and presented to this meeting of the Board for Acceptance were reviewed and the following changes were proposed.  None
Director Lattimer made a motion seconded by Director Bernier to 

Accept the minutes as presented.  

Motion passed unanimously.
3. Financial/Treasurer’s Report: Director Lattimer reported that the Conservancy’s cash balance is down significantly from October to December 2013. He would like the Property Manager to watch the accounts payable.

He reported that the Conservancy has $12,000 in extra funding going into its reserves from last year’s unspent budget.
The Village has overspent with $7000 extra being taken from reserves.
The Duplex was almost exactly on budget and had a small surplus to transfer into reserves

Townhomes ended the year with a loss of $12,000, which will come out of their reserves.
The Ridge also showed a loss of $4,000, which will also need to be replaced as needed.
Director Lattimer pointed out that the numbers that he sees in the financial reports vary from the numbers reported in the Manager’s report some clarification will have to be obtained regarding that variance.

Director Lattimer pointed out that the problems appear to be with utilities, snow removal and additional landscaping costs. Even though the budget passed, Director Lattimer feels that

we as a Board need to be mindful of the budget and how we spend the communities dollars, given that more people voted no on the budget than attended the annual meeting or that voted in favor of it. 
The Property Manager stated that the Townhomes reserves took a large hit when they originally were declared because the contract with Russo for landscaping and snow removal quoted only those units that had been declared to date. In February 2011 the developer declared a large number of units all of a sudden.  These units became the subject of a new landscaping contract since they needed to be cared for by the Council, but the Council had not budgeted for those units to be part of the contract.  This is what drove up the cost of the Townhome Council in 2011, and caused a reduction in reserves that was unexpected.  Director Herrick stated that both Councils in parcel C were affected by the declaration of additional units. Director Webber felt that the Townhome Council needs to take steps to correct the reserve problem now, rather than leaving this to the Board to deal with during the budgeting process later in the year. She felt that this would be something best dealt with by the Council and only dealt with by the Board as a last resort.  Director’s Brand, Buda, and Coffey all agreed that a Townhome Council meeting should be called to address this issue.
4. Property Managers Report:  Mr. Kohnle indicated that he has done his regular walks through and has listed the problems that they are dealing with in his inspection reports.  
Mr. Kohnle outlined the financial statements as follows:
Conservancy, current year net loss $516.15
Village current year net income $14,584.90

Ridge current year net loss $1731.98

Duplex current year net income $347.52

Townhome current year net income $11,321.93
As noted above these numbers differ from those of the Treas. and clarification is needed
The Property Manager provided the Board with a landscape/snow removal spec sheet. Mr. Byers created this spec sheet with Russo’s input. He is looking for comments from the Board of Directors regarding any changes which should be made in this spec sheet. He asked that Board members email him as soon as possible.  He will be using this spec sheet to meet with proposed vendors to get competitive bids.  
The Property Manager reported on problems with numbers 2 through 8 Rhodora in the Townhome Council. This building contains for units. One is owned by an independent unit owner the other three are owned by CWD. Of the CWD properties, one is leased and two are empty. There are and have been water damage problems with these properties.

A motion was made by Director Buda seconded by Director Raupach that  “The Townhome Council requests that the Board to extend permission for it to retain Mr. Perlstein to review the issue of water damage to the units from 2 through 8 Rhodora and make recommendations on how the Community should proceed with this issue.”
There was discussion on the motion. Director MacIlvane inquired as to what happens in the meantime with the water damage. It was reported that CWD has tried to install underground drainage which helped but has not eliminated the problem. CWD has admitted that there is a problem with this particular set of units.  Director Herrick pointed out that the Councils not looking to get to litigation or receive authority for litigation they just want to know what the next step would be an encouraging CWD to actually fix the problem which is been long-standing, and is due at least in part to the grading of the land which pitches toward the building and streams water into a basement level window well.
Director MacIlvane wanted to know who is responsible for paying for this damage if not CWD. Since CWD has shown that they are willing to work with us why do we need more?  Can the Board allocate the cost of this expense of litigation to the impact of units were the impact of Council? Director Onessimo also wanted to know if we can get clarification on the costs and their allocation. Since there was a motion pending, Director Herrick simply answered that he believes the cost would go back to the individual Council and that all litigation cost falls under the Conservancy. There is a question as to whether or not actual expenses from litigation can be billed back to the Councils. Director Webber expressed concern that this would create a trend or precedent that the entire Conservancy would be responsible for building defects in the CWD properties. Director Herrick called the motion which passed unanimously
Director Onessimo then made a motion seconded by Director Webber “That the Board of Directors obtain clarification from Attorney Pearlstein of homeowner and Conservancy obligations regarding litigation and property damage. The opinion should clarify who is responsible for what in each Council.”

Director Onessimo pointed out that discussions regarding foundations in the Townhome Council leaves him to wonder whether or not foundations in the Ridge Council may be a Conservancy expense as well.  After discussion on the motion, it passed unanimously.
Director Lattimer then asked the Property Manager how the audit was going. The audit was extremely late last year, and Director Lattimer would like to avoid receiving it late this year. The actual financials are due in March 2014. Mr. Kohnle will follow up with the auditor and get back to the Board.

Director Herrick brought up what he views as over salting in the community. He feels that Russo is over salting and would love to tell them to cut down the amount of salting they are doing. Director MacIlvane noted that he has instructed Russo to stop doing the front porches and to stop doing as much salting to the village. He pointed out that we should have a spec outlining when they are supposed to drop salt that Russo will have to follow rather than just telling them to cut back. It was agreed that that is a good idea. Mr. Kohnle will instruct Russo to cut back on the excess of salting. There was no discussion regarding who would draft a spec on this or any other topic.

5. Unit Owner’s forum:

John Boccuzzi:  addressed the Townhome budget difficulties. He suggested that the Council consider mulching every other year rather than every year, he believes that would save $17,000 every other year. He also suggested that power washing be switch to every other year which would save approximately $14,000.
6. Unfinished Business:
a. Boundaries:  Director Herrick stated that he has not gotten the draft declaration change relative to the boundaries back from the attorney as yet.

b. Landscaping:  Director Webber inquired as to when we’re going to be dealing with the landscaping projects discussed during the budgeting process. Director Herrick instructed the Property Manager to place those items on the agenda for February 2014.

7. New Business:
a. . Board calendar:  was sent to the Board and is proposed by the documents committee as something that should be adopted for 2014 in future years by the Board. The documents committee proposes that this calendar be incorporated into the revised documents which it is work currently working on. Director Webber who is also on the documents committee asked that the Board members look over the calendar and if they have any recommended changes they should email Mr. DeBisschop or Director Webber. Director Lattimer stated that he had reviewed the calendar and he thinks to good idea and that we should address adopting it at this time. Director Webber agreed.  Director Herrick tabled this topic to the next meeting.
b. Parking rules: unit owner Kim Reed is now the chair of the standards committee by appointment of the Board president.  Her committee has been discussing parking problems primarily on the private roads in the Townhome and duplex Councils. Director Herrick read the proposed rule on to the record and it reads as follows (with changes highlighted in yellow):

“Vehicles may not be parked in such a manner as to block access to garages, fire hydrants, sidewalks running perpendicular to drives, pedestrian crossing areas, designated fire lanes or clear two lane passage by vehicles on roads and drives designated for two-way traffic. Overnight parking between the hours of 12 am and 6 am, is prohibited on all private roads. All visitors are advised to use designated parking areas. No parking is permitted on private roads at any times during snowstorms. All roads in Walden Woods are private roads except Walden Meadow Road, Pierce Boulevard, Hawthorne Lane, Thoreau Circle, Mercer Lane and Lockview Drive. Violators will be towed after reasonable efforts to contact the person or host to whom the vehicle is registered. In addition, the person or host to whom the vehicle is registered, following notice and hearing, maybe 11 $25 per day fine for the period that the vehicle violated these rules, unless at such hearing good and valid reasons are given for such violation. Costs of telling may be collected as a Common Expense. The Conservancy may, by resolution, limit parking for visitors to designated areas and for limited durations.”
The procedure for enforcement:
First offense letter to the address






Second offense Elite will affix a sticker on the car or at 





the door of the home to which the car belongs.






Third offense towing and fines

Director Herrick stated that this rule is really for habitual parking offenders and that it is not the intention to enforce this for every car parked improperly. Procedure will be that the unit owner who sees a car in violation will contact one of the Directors for that Council. The Director will notify Elite of the violation.

Director MacIlvane wanted to know if this was simply an inconvenience issue or there was more to it. Director Herrick pointed out that this is really a safety issue fire trucks and snowplows have difficulty getting through when cars are parked on the road. If two cars happen to park across from one another a single car has difficulty getting through.

A motion was made by Director Herrick, seconded by Director MacIlvane that” Elite prepare the notice as proposed by the standards committee and forwarded out to the community as a proposed rule change.”  The motion passed unanimously.  Director Brand then asked whether or not the Councils can put vertical sides on the existing stop signs that say no parking from 12 AM to 6 AM?  The feedback from Director Herrick was that would be okay to do with approval from the standards committee to ensure uniformity of signage within the Councils.
c. Leases for rental units: the welcome committee chair Ruth Johnson has brought to the Board’s attention that unit owners are not following the declaration rules which require notice to Elite of an intention to lease and filing of the lease with Elite. Ruth feels the community needs to keep in contact with owners and renters and if we don’t know how to reach them we don’t have a method to let them know what going on in the community. There are two problems as she sees it the first is the renting without permission and the second is once the unit is rented the failure to forward a lease and contact information regarding the tenant. She suggests a fine if they don’t comply with either of these two things. Previously she had forwarded a suggestion to the Board regarding these potential fines.

Since clearly the Board does have the ability to set a fine figure, the discussion ensued regarding whether or not to assess a fine and how much of a fine to assess.

Motion was made by Director Herrick seconded by Director Lattimer that “

“1. If a written request for approval to rent a unit by homeowner is not received by Elite and subsequent written approval by Elite is not received by the homeowner prior to the units being rented, a one-time fine of $250 may be imposed.  2. Copies of the lease must be submitted to Elite immediately upon the lease execution. Failure to do so may result in a fine of $50 per week until such lease is received by Elite.”
Director McacIlvane inquired as to the process that will be followed. It was explained that a letter will first be sent, then a fine letter will it be issued then there will be notice and hearing before the fine is finalized. Director Herrick pointed out that this procedure will not apply to CWD renters since they have separate rules under the declaration.  Director Webber inquired as to whether or not anyone is ever denied the right to lease their property for any reason. The Property Manager stated that he cannot think of a reason why a request to lease would be denied and that he is unaware of a request to lease ever being denied in our community. Director Webber felt based upon that input that a $250 fine for a request for permission to lease is not really warranted since permission will always be granted.

The motion carried with Director Brand abstaining and Director Webber and Director MacIlvane opposed.

d. There were no other topics of new business
8. Committee Reports
a. Environmental committee report was given by Director Brand.  He gave a party for the volunteers who helped with environmental issues. They have a trash issue with a CWD renter. There is a child’s large Hummer which is in the trees. CWD has been notified that they have 10 days to remove it. The committee has a big project. The little bridge on the blue trail by Unisource has carpenter ant damage and that needs to be repaired. Director Brand believes his committee members have the materials to prepare that bridge in the spring after it’s been power washed. If there is a cost to repairing the bridge, Director Brand believes his budget may cover it. He brought up using environmentally friendly products to wash cars as summer approaches. It was suggested that that would be a good topic for a newsletter article. He encouraged people to pay attention to the wildlife in the neighborhood such as Fox’s and coyotes or Coy Wolves.
b. Communications: Peter DeBisschop was absent. Christine Looby reported in his absence that the call for articles for the newsletter is out, deadline for submitting his February 9, Target date for distribution March 1.  Communication committee is asking that the Board address committee liaisons for all the different committees.  She pointed out that the Declaration requires a Board member be on the standards committee is a voting member. That member will serve as liaison. The communication committee asked that Board members discuss the merits of the communications for legal notices after Council meetings, especially given the cost savings.  The committee also asks that all Councils finish the process of electing Board and designating their Council chairperson and clerk (Sec.) as called for by the declaration and that the communications committee be advised as to the choice.  
Board liaisons for committees are as follows:  Communications- Brand; Social-Bernier, Standards-Lattimer; Meeting House-Herrick; Environmental-Brand; Documents-Webber.
c. Meeting House: Peter DeBisschop was absent Director Lattimer reported in his absence. There is only one rental so far in October. He asked that anyone who is accessing the Meeting House turn the heat down to 60° upon leaving the building. He reminds everyone that the website calendar shows when the meeting house is occupied and when it is available please be sure to check it.
d. Social committee:  Roland Bernier reported that there is a Souper Bowl party scheduled for Sunday call Dick Armstrong if you want to come even though you haven’t already RSVP’d feel free to do so. They do have enough people to proceed with the event. The committee has decided based upon sporadic attendance at game night that now game night will be scheduled occasionally rather than every other first Friday. There is on goes night coming up on March 3, 2014. Roland then invited Diane Drew to speak about the Walden woods calendar. She has one calendar left for the 2014 calendar year.
e. Welcome: Ruth Johnson reported that 13 welcome letters were sent and 7 visits made since the Conservancy Board met in November.  Ruth also noted that there is a new sales Manager at the country walk office named Melody Moradzadeh.  Communication from the CWD Sales office remains and issue but seems to be slowly improving.  More committee members are needed to keep up with the number of new residents moving into Walden Woods.  Ruth is also looking for volunteers to join her committee, especially Woodmoor since there is currently no rep from Woodmoor on the committee.Director Webber will attend Woodmoor visits until a volunteer can be found.
f. Standards : Kim Reed reported that she will be taking over for Barry tower as chair of the standards committee. She also noted that Barry Towers’ widow Marlene would like to take his place on the standards committee.  There has been one AAI for generator process since the last meeting. The committee also has received complaints about the CWD signs. They asked whether or not they can be removed or at least refurbished given how unsightly they have become. The committee is looking for Woodmoor and duplex Council reps. The next meeting will be March 11, 2014. Their meetings will now be the second Tuesday of the month at 7 PM at the meeting house.
Director Herrick agreed to contact Eli Pectold one-on-one to discuss the status of the signs, to see if they can’t be spruced up. Kim will send a cover letter on the rule change to Director Herrick and he will forward that on to the Board.
Director Herrick made a motion seconded by Director Lattimer “To appoint Kim Reed to the standards committee as chair”.  The motion passed unanimously.  A similar motion “To appoint Marlene Tower to the Standards committee” also passed unanimously.
There was discussion regarding the Board liaison for standards committee.  After discussion Director Herrick made a motion seconded by Director Webber that “Director Lattimer be appointed as the Board liaison and a voting member on the standards committee.”  He would also serve as a Woodmoor representative on that committee. The motion passed unanimously

Finally Director Herrick stated that Barry Tower had passed away and given all of his contributions to the community Director Herrick believes we should recognize him in some way. Director Raupach suggested we plant a tree visible from the Towers’ the unit On the Green. Kim Reed suggested that we consider fixing the eyesore planter on the Green. Director Raupach made a motion seconded by Director Buda that “The Board authorize a memorial garden on the Green for under $500, perhaps with a commemorative plaque.” The motion passed unanimously.  Director Webber agreed to ask unit owner Mrs. Levine if she would look at the project to determine what would be inappropriate replacement for the planter and determine whether the memorial garden and planter can all become one project.
g. Garden: Director Bernier had nothing to report.
h.  Document:  Peter DeBisschop provided notes for a report since he was not present. Director Webber red them into the record. The documents committee is continuing to review and draft revision to the declaration bylaws and rules. The committee awaits decision on the boundaries which will then be incorporated into the drafts if past. Assuming the boundaries will be settled in the next two months the committee will be asking the Board for special Board meetings starting in April to discuss the drafts in detail. If the boundaries issue is not settled in the next two months the committee then suggests the Board process to review the three documents begin in April and run parallel to the boundaries process.  As a reminder changes to the Declaration and Bylaws voted on by the Conservancy Board require notice and comment and a vote of the community. Rules changes voted on by the Board including rules changes proposed by Council Board to apply only to that specific Council or Councils, require a vote by the Conservancy Board and notice and comment. Rules enacted since the last publication of the rules document are kept by Elite and posted on our website. Rule changes do not require a vote of the community.
The meeting was adjourned at 8:47 pm by Motion of Director Herrick and seconded by Director Lattimer.  The motion passed unanimously.  
